
 

                       SFC SB 03 Connection               September 2013 

Starbase 03 covers the states of: Alaska, Arizona, California, Colorado, Hawaii, Idaho, Illinois, Iowa, Kansas, Michigan, 
Minnesota, Missouri, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada, North Dakota, Oregon, South Dakota, Utah, Washington, Wisconsin, 
Wyoming and to the north, all of Canada. 
 

Starbase 03 Connection is dedicated to and written by the ships/chapters and its members in this region.  

Any SFC member in the region can submit an article for publication. 

 Captains, you are encouraged to use the Ship Logs section to showcase your chapter. Tell everyone about your chapter’s 
promotions, events you attended or just what you’ve been up to for the last month as a group.  The articles do not have 
to be any particular length and how much detail you give is entirely up to you. Add a picture or two if you’d like. 
Members, you are encouraged to send in articles or art work for the Shore-Leave section. These articles can be about 
anything you wish and the length of each article is entirely up to you. Give as much or as little detail as you wish. You’re 
welcome to send a picture or two if you’d like. 
 

Submissions (or questions) should be sent to:   

SB03Shoreleave@gmail.com 

Articles/submissions are due by the 20th of each month. Articles should be sent in the form of a WORD DOCUMENT, but 
we can also work with an email. 
The month runs from the 20th of the previous month to the 20th of the present month.) The newsletter is published in 
the last week of each month, in an effort to keep the information new. 
 
 
   In this issue you will find:  
 
Editor’s Comments 
Fleet News 
Ship Logs 
Shore Leave 
With-in the Quadrant 
Fiction and the Interactive Quadrant. 
 
 
   
 
 
 
 

mailto:SB03Shoreleave@gmail.com
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Editorial Comments 

   
 
I hope you will bear with me over the next few months as I change our appearance, structure and content, in 
what I hope will be a better newsletter for the coming year.  If anyone has suggestions as to departments or 
articles you like to see, please contact me and share your thoughts. Want a column of your own? Produce a 
monthly article in a reliable fashion and we can make it so. 
 
 
October is just around the corner and with the month comes Halloween.  How many of you have special 
plans?  Be sure to keep in mind the excessive amount of children on the streets for the holiday, drive with care 
and put away your devices so that you are not distracted. 

 

                               
 
The sites below have some nice Star Trek/sci-fi stencil & templates for pumpkin carving……….. 
 
http://www.thinkgeek.com/blog/2011/10/78-geeky-pumpkin-templates-let.html 
 
http://voices.yahoo.com/free-star-trek-pumpkin-stencils-halloween-spock-11844324.html 

 
http://www.pinkraygun.com/2007/10/08/pumpkin-carving-templates-star-trek-the-original-series/ 

 

http://www.thinkgeek.com/blog/2011/10/78-geeky-pumpkin-templates-let.html
http://voices.yahoo.com/free-star-trek-pumpkin-stencils-halloween-spock-11844324.html
http://www.pinkraygun.com/2007/10/08/pumpkin-carving-templates-star-trek-the-original-series/
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                                                                                 Fleet News 
 

 
ADM Gary Barclay                            Chief of Public Affairs                          Starfleet Command Q1 

 
Star Wars vs Star Trek "Toys for Tots" charity bowling event. 
 
When: Saturday November 23rd-2013  6pm-9pm 
Where: Royal Pin Expo Bowling Center Lanes 19-22 I465 Emerson Ave & Beech Grove  
                                 Exit 5261 Elmwood Avenue, Indianapolis, IN 46203 Expo phone # 317-787-3448 
What: Be sure to come in a Star Wars or Star Trek costume. 
Why: Please bring a toy or toys and or money to donate to "Toys for Tots". 
 
 

ADM M Williams                       Deputy Fleet Commander                           Starfleet Command Q1 
 
Change of Starbase Command effective September 1st 2013 
Colonel Derek Sauls, of the Starfleet Command Marines, is now in charge of Starbase 05. You may report to 
Col. D. Sauls at  marineadvisor@sfcq1.com... 

Starbase 04 
Major Paul Rikard, also of the Starfleet Command Marines, is now in charge of Starbase 04. Contact Major 
Rikard at   starbase04@gmail.com  
 

 
 

ADM Tim Shell                            Chief of Command Staff                           Starfleet Command Q1 
 
 
The Chief of Command Staff Needs You ! 
We have the following Positions Open and I am looking for great people to apply. 
 
Chief of Engineering.  
Maintains and supervises Quadrant engineering research projects and records pertaining to those projects. 
Provides ongoing updates of said projects to the Chief of Public Affairs and the Chief of Information 
Technologies for inclusion in the Quadrant newsletter and main website. 
 

tel:317-787-3448
mailto:marineadvisor@sfcq1.com...
mailto:starbase04@gmail.com
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                                                    Fleet News Continued 
 
 
 
Surgeon General.  
Maintains and supervises Quadrant medical research projects and the records pertaining to those projects. 
Provides ongoing updates to the Chief of Public Affairs and the Chief of Information Technologies for inclusion 
in the Quadrant newsletter and the main website.  
 
 
Chief of Science. 
Maintains and supervises Quadrant scientific research projects. Provides activities that stimulate interest in 
space exploration and space programs. Maintain contact with space agencies and/or organizations for 
exchange of information. Provides ongoing updates to the Chief of Public Affairs and Chief of Information 
Technologies for inclusion in the Quadrant newsletter and the main website. 
 
 
Director, Fleet Archives. 
Maintains Starfleet Command Archives. 

 
 
Fleet Chaplain. 
Provides support to individuals and groups for spiritual or religious guidance; tends to the needs of member's 
and their families during periods of distress, illness, or death; and offer prayer at meetings and ceremonial 
functions as the need arises. To be eligible for this position the individual must be a certified counselor or an 
ordained minister with an active congregation. 
 
 
Please send your letter of interest and qualifications to ccs@sfcq1.com  
 
Thanks  
ADM Tim Shell  
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:ccs@sfcq1.com
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Ships Log’s   

USS Starfield                                                Lee Starshine                                              Fairfield Iowa 

Captain Lee Starshine in Fairfield, Iowa was interviewed on her local radio station, KRUU about Star Trek and 

her web marketing business. Listen to the archived show by visiting the 

link  http://kruufm.com/node/16239 and then clicking the "play" arrow near the top left. (It's next to a little 

pic of a speaker). Trek talk starts at around 32 minutes into the show. 

The recruiting night at the local public library on August 9 attracted 10 visitors and 3 members. We had 

popcorn and beverages, a slideshow about Starfleet Command, highlights of Who Mourns for Adonis from 

TOS, and a complete showing of Star Trek Continues: Pilgrim of Eternity. Five visitors provided their email 

address/phone, and three came to the next meeting. Two joined Starfleet Command and one intends to join 

next month. 

The USS Starfield is set to be officially commissioned on the evening of Friday, October 11, 2013.  Commodore 

James M Olson, Commander of Starbase 3, will host the ceremony. It will be held at the Crop Circle Café and 

Gallery at 402 North B Street in Fairfield, Iowa. We will start with snacks, games and Star Trek clips at 

approximately 7:30 PM, followed by the commissioning at 9 PM. Everyone is invited. 

  

USS Mighty Mississippi                               Rose Compton                                      Davenport, Iowa 

August was a month of celebration for the members of the crew. We had birthday’s, anniversary’s and 

graduation’s giving us an excuse to be together almost weekly.  The monthly meeting discussion centered on 

the upcoming picnic, away missions;  as well as possible holiday events.   

We congratulate Alex Haugen on his promotion from Ensign to Lieutenant Junior Grade.  Keep up the good 

work. 

 

 

 

 

 

http://kruufm.com/node/16239
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SB 03  Shore-Leave 

 

Nancy Bailey                                            Saint Laurant                                                PQ,  Canada 

The week-end of September 13th - 15th 2013 was a very important week-end for this Montrealer - it was 

Comic Con!  Unfortunately, I had to miss Friday the 13th, and that meant missing presentations from Michael 

Berryman, Lou Ferrigno and Margot Kidder, but I made it up the rest of the week-end!  On Saturday, we 

celebrated the 10th anniversary of the Battlestar Galactica, the rebooted series. I had my picture taken with 

the cast : Edward James Olmos, Michael Hogan, Tahmoh Penikett and James Callis.  I went for autographs, and 

of course I attended their conference.  It was great to hear them about the series and some of the activities 

they have been involved with.  At some point, someone asked Edward James Olmos about his presentation to 

the UN with Mary McDonnell and how they had asked people from different backgrounds to discuss the issues 

of the day.  He explained how they presented it to the UN, that on stage, we had members of the caucasian 

race, a member of the native race and a member of the Latino race.  But that was not the way to look at it: 

"we are all part of the same race, the human race.  So say we all!"  Of course we all repeated "so say we all!".  

He went ahead and said it 2 more times, and we responded, just like in the mini-series.  And that's how I felt at 

that moment, like I was looking at Commander Adama who had just said something profound and that we all 

believed in.  I really want to thank him for doing that - for making me feel like I was part of one of my favorite 

shows.  That was a great moment. 

There were other great moments that day, like the conference with Christopher Lloyd who talked about how 

fun it is to play a villain like in "Who Framed Roger Rabbit" or "The Search for Spock".   Of course, I had my 

picture taken in the Delorean!  There were a lot of people that day - according to their site, they had a total of 

42,000 visitors during the 3 days.  A lot of people were in costumes, we even saw "Predator" and his lady.  

People have spent a lot of time of their costumes.  I also spent some time with my favorite comic book artist 

who remembered me from last year (we had played win, lose or draw).  Cool!  

On Sunday, I ran into Jesse who is part of the Montreal Ghostbusters and friends with Starship O’Bready.  I had 

pictures taken in Ecto-1, of course!  That was a lot of fun!  I attended Gillian Anderson's conference - who 

auctioned off the shirt off her back for charity - and Nicole De Boer.  She is such a sweetheart.  This was in a 

smaller room - maybe 80 people were there, I had mustered up the courage to ask her about joining DS-9.  

She told us the story of how she auditioned, how nervous she was - she walked in, choked on her water, spat 

in all out on the people there and made a bee-line for the bathroom.  She tells it much better obviously, but 

it's a funny story.  Good news is, she got the job!  
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 I also went to see George Takei's presentation.  The room was full - I would estimate maybe 3,000 people. He 

had celebrated his 5th wedding anniversary the day before and he was happy to talk about it. That 

presentation ended with the people of Comic Con giving him a lifetime achievement award!  What a great way 

to finish the day!   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I am attaching a couple of pictures: me in Ecto-1, George's award, Gilian Anderson on stage and the room behind me at 

the George Takei presentation. 

 

Trip Reports                      Brad Smith & Liz Robinson                                                  Milan, Illinois 

Mississippi River Ozark Regional    Curryville, MO 

13-15 September Brad Smith Liz Robinson 

We had received notice of the sudden unexpected death of Brad's Brother the weekend we arrived back from 

Old Timers Reunion on 8 September. While we had pre-registered for the MVOR prior to receiving this news 

afterward we did not know if we were going to make it. We waited for the news until later in the week and 

decided to go when we learned that the family was trying to figure out when they could gather everyone 
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together prior to making arrangements. Also I had misplaced the driving directions and had to get them by 

email. So we decided to take off and go. We left home early afternoon on Friday the 13th and arrive in 

Hannibal, MO a half hour or so north of the campground, We ate at the Golden Corral, picked up 2 gallons of 

homemade root beer from the Mark Twain Dinette (founded 1942 0n the same spot of land) and headed into 

camp where we found out that the Howdy Party did not have just the conventional hot dogs but had a regular 

meal, (GRRRR think of the money we could have saved but that is life.) This time we brought our tent and had 

the pleasure of pitching it in the dark. It was confusing but somehow we did it. (We did not bring our usual 

screen tent and shelter for the short period of time.) Brad wandered around the campground for a short while 

but I was dead tired and went to bed. The next day after getting up we headed to Hannibal for the Cameron 

Cave tour. Cameron is, in my opinion, the more interesting of the two caves at Mark Twain Cave. It is shown 

mostly in the raw with just a few railings over pits and no permanently installed electric lights. The cave 

owners provide each person with as small flashlight but they can also carry a lantern with them as well. The 

cave is allegedly one of the maziest caves in the state. The tour that we hoped to go on at 1:30 was canceled 

because no one had called in and reserved the space so we waited for the 3:00 tour. We had a large tour of 8 

people which made it hard to see all of the things the guide was pointing out as we passed through. Our guide 

was pleasant enough but he was a poorly trained substitute. For example Crinoids became “cronoids” and 

Indiana and gray bats were the same species. (There were lots of bats hanging from the walls. I suspect that 

they were grays as they were definitely not brown and I doubt they were Indiana’s because they were hanging 

alone and of course Indiana’s sleep in trees when they are not hibernating. We talked to some other people 

who had gone on a riverboat tour and were quite dissatisfied with the ride for what they paid for it. There 

were several caves on the campground property that were among the entrances to the Buzzards Cave system 

which has something like 7 or 8 entrances. We poke into the horizontal entrances. One was a really nice one 

with a large entrance that soon came to stream passage. Again WNS has hit Missouri so there is that 

restriction about sanitized caving gear. The campground was a large hay field and the owners have been to a 

number of MVORs. Because of the Midwestern drought ( re continued from last year after a short break for a 

record wet spring and heavy flooding.) There was not need to fear a MudVOR this time (in which the fields 

would become so flooded that getting a vehicle out without a tractor tow is required.) We got in just in time 

for the banquet which was followed by the meeting which was followed by the door prizes. Part of the 

meeting was to encourage people to volunteer for the 2015 NSS Convention. (We were directed to provide 

the spa for the 2015 convention by the convention committee. They caught us at the 2013 convention 

planning meeting session at the 2013 Convention). Brad won a door prize – a small package consisting of a 

Small-Padgett video of the 2010 MVORs, a tape measure and a multimeter all of which he can use. Last time 

he won a door prize it was wine which he gave away because he does not use and for medical reasons I do not 

either. After putting away the door prize we spent some time at the bonfire before heading off to bed. The 

next day we put everything back together in the truck and headed out. We stopped again in Hannibal for a few 

more gallons of root beer, lunch, ice and gas (not all in the same place) and got home nice and 

early Sunday night to unload and get to work. 

 

(Continued on next page) 
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Trip Report             Old Timers Reunion Labor Day Weekend  Dailey, WV  

Brad Smith, Liz Robinson  (and not quite 1500 people) 

 

Brad and I left for OTR on the night of 22 August after work and after loading up the truck. We drove as far as 

the Illinois/ Indiana border before taking a room. The next day we drove to St. Clairesville, OH where we 

stayed until the next morning when we drove to Washington, PA to spend a day at the Pennsylvania Trolley 

Museum. They had a festival going on that weekend with the usual WWII encampment but several other 

exhibits as well. There was a room full of model railroad trolleys that has been modified by the owners to 

operate with overhead wires and shoes instead of track. Additionally there were antique cars operating on the 

regular Pennsylvania Broad Gauge tracks that one could ride. In the trolley display bar there were other 

exhibits including an historical lecture, and vendors. We had a good time and as usual renewed our 

membership. We stayed over in Washington and the next day we rode the trolley into Pittsburgh, had Sunday 

brunch at Station Square and enjoyed the outdoor historical industrial exhibits before heading on into camp 

that night and setting up our tents. 

The next day I ran some errands in town for some items that we needed and some mail I needed to send out. 

The theme this year was “OTRberfest” and I had told SCUM Ridge folks that I would prepare a sauerbraten for 

our Saturday night dinner. I needed to get some of the ingredients for the marination which properly takes 

several days. Before leaving the Quad Cities I had picked up several pounds of bison meat at the local bison 

store (which we had with us) and I needed to get it started. In the pre camp I also served a shift on gate duty 

and helped out as best I could, given that I had an awful attack of plantar fasciitis (Someone took an informal 

survey of attendees and found a minimum of 61 of us who all had active attacks going on). Wednesday there 

was a heavy series of storms that left over 3.5 inches of rain on the campground and that created a lake on 

vendors row as well as rushing water on the river from normal knee deep to over the head. It was up to the 

second step at the stairs that enter the river. Once the rains left the heat came on big time and so did the 

allergens. Wednesday those in camp were able to register and the team was set up for those coming in with 

the masses Thursday afternoon. Last year I had been unable to get off from work on registration day for the 

opening ceremony and memorial service for members who were departed during the past year. Due to the 

effects of the storm the sauna area had been closed for Wednesday and Thursday nights so Brad and I did not 

go on duty until Midnight on Friday night. The storm delayed the sit up of some of the equipment, as well as 

the removal of the tools and other hazards. In fact the volleyball court and the Wild Side never were opened 

this year due to the effects of the storm. Since the 50th OTR attendance has slowly declined each year. With 

the pre-registration getting through registration has been a lot easier. Once your member number is entered 

into the computer and the correct name is added, most of the information is populated automatically. 

Registration personnel are on hand to look up member numbers for those who either have not received or 

have forgotten the laminated permanent cards with the membership number on them. It is strongly 

recommended that minor children register for TRA membership before next OTR when children who are not 

members will be subject to the guest fee, even though they are dependent family members. The other 

advantage is that conversion to adult regular membership when they hit 18 is much easier than applying for 

membership never having been a junior member. This year on Saturday night there was a Oktoberfest wurst 
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dinner in the pavilion. Of course the theme was carried in in the smaller but still good Doo-Dah parade 

Saturday morning. Brad participated in the obstacle course winning 3rd place in the over 60 age group instead 

of first but he says that he want to try it again in 2014. The NSS Bookstore was on Vendors Row for the first 

time in many years. We were expected to vacate the property on Tuesday by no later than noon after taking 

down the sauna area. We got some hard rain on Monday night and early Tuesday morning after most people 

had left but later Tuesday morning the weather remained dry long enough for us to get packed up and out. 

We have one of the few if not the only originaly1986 cherry wood picnic tables which we maintain by soaking 

it in boiled linseed oil each year. It did not rain until after we had finished doing it this year. WNS is putting 

limits on caving with many closed caves. WNS is also affecting the general environment, After the rains the 

mosquitoes came out in drives but there were not a lot of bats – certainly not the numbers we are 

accustomed to – to eat them. 

On our way home we stopped of a Jungle Jim's in Cincinnati and got a few items that we cannot find locally or 

are much more expensive locally. Cincinnati is at the other end of Interstate 74 so we just stayed on 74 until 

our street exit for Milan. We had to unload so I could get to work but we had sufficient time to do so. 

Fortunately I had only 2 workdays that week so we could get some rest and laundry done. Between 

Convention and OTR we had had a craw full of driving. Unfortunately that weekend we got word of a death in 

the family so once memorial plans may give us another craw full depending on where they are held. 

While we were traveling to and from Old-timers I picked up an audiobook at a truck-stop that was read 

unabridged and was sold half price.  The book was “Lightnight” by Dean Koontz.  In case you are not familiar 

with the book I will not give you hints about what it’s about or who the characters are as Koontz unfolds and 

reveals the story and the information on each character in his own good time and with as much information as 

he thinks you need at each stage.  The story is a great one for those interested in the warrior ethic as there are 

many warrior characters in the book -- Klingons would love it, I will tell you that the end is a very interesting 

twist.  The reader is a professional actor and he does a good job with the different voices of male, female and 

child characters as well as people on the phone.  The book was a full 14 CDs long. 

 

This is pretty much all for me, World Affairs Council programs begin at the Bettendorf Library 24 September at 

7-8:30 and are free.  The topic is a film "A Prince Among Slaves" a documentary on a slave who was an African 

Prince captured and sold into slavery in Mississippi. 

Life Goes on. 
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                                                                         With-in the Quadrant 

 

Star Trek’s Third Movie 

J.J. Abrams not returning to direct next 'Star Trek' because of 'Star Wars: Episode VII'. 

Read more: http://www.nydailynews.com/entertainment/tv-movies/abrams-finds-returning-star-trek-bittersweet-article-

1.1454877#ixzz2febOB7IY 

 

Recruiting Table Tips:  Part 1                      Sharon Boren                   Onawa, Iowa 

 As any new unit commander can attest, growing your group can be a challenge.  Many turn to the tried and true 

standby—the recruiting table.  Here are a few ideas and tips you may want to consider when manning a recruiting table 

for your club chapter. 

 Set up at a science fiction, comic, or even gaming convention, a well-dressed table can attract new members to 

your chapter.  However, a plain and boring table can be a put-off, attracting no one.  Yet, not every club chapter has big 

bucks to deck out a recruiting table the way they would like to.  Face it, we all have to start somewhere and then work 

our way up from there.  Regardless of the situation, the charity you are raising money for, or club/personal funds to 

spend, all recruiting tables can succeed. 

 Preparations and planning are very important.  Recruiting opportunities are won (or lost) by the preparations 

made for an event. Essential to your efforts is making sure you have enough recruiting materials—recruiting flyers, 

brochures, business cards, signup sheets, etc.  If you can’t afford recruiting materials (or run out), a handy item to have 

is plain old paper and pen.  You can jot down a name, an address, or email address, and tell people you’ll send them 

“more information.”  Of course, once the event is over, don’t forget to follow through.  In this age of computers, 

however, recruiting materials can be made at little cost.  A trip to Wal-Mart, Staples, etc. can net you a package of 

printable business cards.  A Microsoft Word program can be used to produce a simple flyer (with or without photo) 

directing a potential new member to your list serve, website, Facebook page, etc.  Microsoft Works can help you 

produce a club-related brochure. For the cost of ink and paper, you can just print off the number of copies you want or 

need and you’re in business.  You can even go online, download a copy of your Fan Club’s sign-up sheet, and either use 

the printed version, or use it to produce your own chapter specific sign-up sheet with your chapter’s logo in the corner—

and thus be able to sign people up on the spot. 

 One of the best advertisements for your group is people—preferably in costume/uniform.  If your group is small, 

don’t be afraid to ask for help from other nearby chapters to your location.  We are all sister ships of one another and 

http://www.nydailynews.com/entertainment/tv-movies/abrams-finds-returning-star-trek-bittersweet-article-1.1454877#ixzz2febOB7IY
http://www.nydailynews.com/entertainment/tv-movies/abrams-finds-returning-star-trek-bittersweet-article-1.1454877#ixzz2febOB7IY
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should try to help out other chapters in the region who are just starting out if you can.  Even long distance advice via 

emails can be helpful, if you or your members are not able to make the trip to the convention due to a conflict or lack of 

funds.  Another good idea is to scout out the convention are during set up.  Many times other chapters have been 

promised a prime location, only to discover that they have been moved to the worst possible spot.  To avoid such 

disappointments, a quick check of the area during the set up phase is important.  It is easier to negotiate a better spot 

for your recruiting table BEFORE the convention opens, than to try to move things around after Opening Ceremonies! 

 Also, keep in mind that table space is always limited.  Don’t clutter you table with every Star Trek model, or 

other memorabilia ever made!  A few well-chosen items can decorate your table nicely.  Too much clutter can hinder 

your ability to get to recruiting materials quickly and thus loosing you the opportunity to gain a new member.  If you 

take care to organize the recruiting table in a stylish and effective manner (where flyers and brochures are easy for 

passersby to grab quickly) your recruiting campaign will have a better chance to succeed. Don’t have Star Trek 

memorabilia? Then, make a plaque bearing the chapter’s name and registry number from items in the wood crafts 

section of Hobby Lobby, Michaels, or other craft store.  Some paint, wood/craft glue, the plaque backing, and some 

wood letters, stencils, rub-off letters, scrapbooking letter (raised or flat), etc. with an easel-type stand and you have a 

usable item for your recruiting table.  Have someone on board into scrapbooking?  Then, have that person scrapbook 

past events (a picnic, a meeting, or hold a photo shoot in costume, etc.) into a ship’s photo log that potential members 

can flip through—for those who are scrapbook challenge, but like the idea, there are even digital scrapbooking programs 

you can use.  Three-ring binders with plastic page holders and you have a place to record and keep your ship’s archives. 

 Another thought to keep in mind: don’t let your people put their “stuff” (food, drinks, purses, etc.) on the table.  

A clean table shows that you have a pride in your chapter.  It also prevents someone potential members that you are 

organized, proud of your accomplishments, and have style.  After all, your recruiting table is your “store front” that you 

will use to draw business—think a bit professionally when presenting your image to others.  If you do put a food item in 

the table, make sure it’s for the potential members.  A platter of molded chocolates, a bowl of mints, mini chocolate 

bars, etc. can be a draw.  Who can resist a free treat? 

 

Convention updates….. 
Las Vegas 2014              July 31 - August 3, 2014             Thursday - Sunday  
Chicago, IL                       Oct. 25-27, 2013 -    Salute to Supernatural 
                                           Apr. 5-6, 2014 - The Vampire Diaries Official Convention  
                                           June 6-8, 2014 - Official Star Trek Convention 
                                           Aug. 15-17, 2014 - Official STARGATE Convention 
Orlando, FL                      Dec. 14-15, 2013 - The Vampire Diaries Official Convention 
Parsippany, NJ                July 12-13, 2014 - The Vampire Diaries Official Convention 
Philadelphia Area           April 25-27, 2014 - Official Star Trek Convention 
San Francisco, CA           Nov. 8-10, 2013 - Official Star Trek Convention 
Toronto, ON                    Oct. 11-13, 2013 - Salute to Supernatural  
Vancouver, BC                 Aug. 22-24, 2014 - Salute to Supernatural 
Austin Comic Con 2013    Nov 22-23-24, 2013               Fri-Sat-Sun 
 

 InConJunction 34           will be held July 4th - 6th, 2014 
                                               at the Indianapolis Marriott East, 7202 East 21st Street, Indianapolis, Indiana, USA. 
 

Starbase INDY             Nov 29, 30 & Dec 1  2013  
                                       Indianapolis Marriott East, 7202 East 21st Street, Indianapolis, Indiana, USA 
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Star Trek NSA: Information NSA Center bears 

resemblance to Starship Enterprise 

The NSA has turned to Star Trek for inspiration for its new 

command center. Before deciding to build their new command 

center with this type of a design, Keith Alexander, had used a 

facility at Fort Belvoir, Virignia that also had influences taken 

from Star Trek. At the time, Alexander was in charge of the 

Army’s Intelligence and Security Command, but he is now the 

chief of the NSA.       Read more: 

http://www.webpronews.com/star-trek-nsa-new-command-

center-unveiled-2013-09 

  Holiday’s  & Days of Recognition.  

October, 2013 Daily Holidays, Special and Wacky Days: 
 
1) World Vegetarian Day                        2) National Custodial Worker Day                           2) Name Your Car Day                                 
3) Techies Day                                          3) Virus Appreciation Day                          
4) National Golf Day                                4) National Frappe Day               
5) Do Something Nice Day                     5) World Teacher's Day    5) International Frugal Fun Day - first Saturday of  month 
6) Come and Take it Day                        6) Mad Hatter Day                    6) Oktoberfest in Germany ends, date varies                                                                                
6) Physician Assistant Day 
7) Bald and Free Day                                  7) World Smile Day 
8) American Touch Tag Day                      9) Curious Events Day                  9) Emergency Nurses Day- date varies 
9) Fire Prevention Day                               9) Leif Erikson Day                        9) Moldy Cheese Day 
10) National Angel Food Cake Day         11) It's My Party Day                    11) Take Your Teddy Bear to Work Day 
11) World Egg Day  - second Friday of month 
12) Cookbook Launch Day                       12) Old Farmer's Day                    12) Moment of Frustration Day 
13) International Skeptics Day                                                                         14) Columbus Day - second Monday of month 
14) Be Bald and Free Day 
14) National Dessert Day - take an extra helping, or two 
15) White Cane Safety Day                      16) Bosses Day                              16) Dictionary Day 
17) Wear Something Gaudy Day             18) No Beard Day                         19) Evaluate Your Life Day 
19) International Newspaper Carrier Day -date varies each year              19) Sweetest Day Third Saturday of month 
20) Brandied Fruit Day                              21) Babbling Day                           21) Count Your Buttons Day 
21) National Pumpkin Cheesecake Day find a recipe, too.                          22) National Nut Day 
23) National Mole Day                             23) Tv Talk Show Host Day 
24) National Bologna Day                        24) United Nations Day   
25) Punk for a Day Day                             25) World Pasta Day                     25) Frankenstein Friday - last Friday in October 
26) Make a Difference Day-  fourth Saturday of the month, neighbors helping neighbors. 
26) National Mincemeat Day                  27) National Tell a Story Day - in Scotland and the U.K. 
27) Mother-In-Law Day - fourth Sunday in October                                    27) Navy Day 
28) Plush Animal Lover's Day                   29) Hermit Day                              29) National Frankenstein Day 
30) National Candy Corn Day                   30) Mischief Night                        31) Carve a Pumpkin Day - no surprise here 
31) Halloween                                             31) Increase Your Psychic Powers Day 

( I personally celebrate (21) babbling day every day. ;)  

http://www.examiner.com/article/star-trek-nsa-information-nsa-center-bears-resemblance-to-starship-enterprise
http://www.examiner.com/article/star-trek-nsa-information-nsa-center-bears-resemblance-to-starship-enterprise
http://www.webpronews.com/star-trek-nsa-new-command-center-unveiled-2013-09
http://www.webpronews.com/star-trek-nsa-new-command-center-unveiled-2013-09
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Connection’s Fiction and Interactive Quadrant 

 

The Finite— (continued)                                  Sharon Boren                                            Onawa Iowa 

 
    Alright, send a report to Starfleet and request help, then contact the outpost and reestablish 
communication.  Inform Lieutenant Shaelis what has happened as an explanation for her delayed transport, 
and get a status report from her,” Lieutenant Harold Phibbs ordered. 
      “Aye, sir,” Ensign Richard Ironhawk acknowledged and set to work. 
     “I think you should see this, Lieutenant,” Zheyl caught Harold’s attention. 
       Rounding the railing of the bridge’s upper circle, Harold Phibbs stepped up and closed the distance.  
Approaching the seated Vulcan hybrid, he leaned over the science officer’s shoulder to get a better view of the 
station’s computer screen.  Zheyl called up the Engineering section’s repair list and quietly pointed out a 
potential chain reaction that could spell trouble for the ship, if Engineering was unable to make repairs fast 
enough. 
       Keeping his voice in a low conspiratorial tone, Harold replied, “What’s the consequence if Engineering isn’t 
able to prevent the chain reaction from going catastrophic?” 
       Arching an eyebrow at the acting captain, Zheyl answered, “I’m not an engineering expert per se. 
However, I believe the consequence would be a warp-core breach if Engineering personnel are not able to 
make the appropriate repairs in time.” 
     “Please tell me you’re joking,” Harold said, as yet another headache was dumped into his lap. What else 
could go wrong? 
      “I’m afraid not, sir.” Zheyl responded. 
     “Does Engineering know?” Harold asked. 
      “They know.  So far, they are staying ahead of the chain reaction, but there is no guarantee they will 
succeed,” Zheyl estimated. 
      “Right, quietly inform the other departments.  Have each designate a person to act as an evacuation 
coordinator.  If we have to abandon ship in a hurry, I don’t want us wasting time gathering emergency supplies 
at the last second.  Let’s get things gathered as a precaution. If we don’t need to evacuate, we can always 
return everything once things settle down,” Harold decided. 
     “We could begin transporting emergency supplies to the outpost, effective immediately.  If Engineering 
succeeds in preventing the chain reaction, we can always transport everything back on board.” Zheyl 
suggested. 
     “Do it.  I’ll have Ensign Iron hawk alert Shaelis about our precautions and why,” Harold decided. 
      It had been five minutes ago that Shaelis had given her report to the ship.  With repairs ongoing, and the 
potential chain reaction that Engineering was wrestling with on board the ship, the transporters were 
presently being used to ferry emergency supplies to the station.  If the evacuation became necessary, the 
repairs Shaelis could complete could help keep the survivors alive and safe.  
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      As such, Shaelis elected to stay on the outpost and continue her work—just in case.  Shaelis replaced 
another maintenance panel back to its proper place on the wall as she checked another minor repair off her 
list.  The minor repairs were easy.  It was the major repairs that were going to be difficult to complete alone. 
     “I’ve alerted Starfleet Command as to our situation.  They, in turn, have alerted Starbase 71 and the three 
closest vessels to our location: USS Stargazer, USS Atlantis, and USS Claymore.  Each is about two days 
distance at maximum warp; three days at regular cruising speed,” Ironhawk informed, interrupting the quiet 
conversation between Lieutenant Harold Phibbs and Lieutenant Zheyl. “They also put out a description of the 
rogue Klingon vessel that attacked us.  USS Yorktown found it near Orion space where it rendezvoused with an 
Orion vessel.  It’s currently in route to the Neutral Zone with the Yorktown following its ionization trail.” 
      At least that was one headache Harold could stop worrying about. However, there were still plenty of 
others to occupy his mind.  He had some decisions to make and all eyes were on him to make them.  “Alright, 
Ensign, put out a general message over the ship’s intercom and have the shuttle pilots report for duty.  
Anyone who is not assisting Engineering with repairs should report to Sickbay.  Let’s begin evacuating the 
wounded to the outpost.” 
      “Two of the ship’s pilots are on the casualty list and the other two are among the wounded,” Zheyl 
informed. 
       “Right, surely we have other crewmen aboard who have taken flight training and are capable of ferrying 
the wounded to the outpost?  They may not have extensive experience, but they could use this situation to 
get in some practice and log in a few more star-hours,” Harold surmised. 
       “I’ll see what I can do, sir,” Ironhawk acknowledged and returned to his computer screen. 
 
To be continued. . . . . . 
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Escape                                                        Mike Francis                                               Wichita, Kansas 
 
Rating: R ï Language, death, & imagery      

Summary: A member of the Enterprise crew flees from a death sentence .  

       
It had taken her almost 35 minutes to finally get into position to deal with the last circuit that needed jury-
rigging.  35 minutes of having her body compressed, bruised, scratched, and twisted into positions that were 
less than comfortable.  That didn’t include the 5 plus hours spent disconnecting and moving other pieces of 
equipment out of the way so she could have a path to the circuit in the first place.  She hated to think how 
long it might have taken if she hadn’t removed all her clothing so they wouldn’t get snagged on things and 
then greased herself up to slide better in the tight gap she had to maneuver in. 
 
Of course if she’d been on a nice planet with a breathable atmosphere, she could have just taken off the 
external hatch to do this.  However, being stuck in space negated that option because of the radiation that 
would damage various pieces of equipment if that shielding was removed.  The very radiation that she hoped 
would mask her presence from her pursuer. 
 
Progress would be slow she knew due to the awkward position she was in to work on the circuit.  The fact that 
the environmental controls would be offline while she worked would also mean that the temperature would 
drop and she would need to use bottled air to breath.  The artificial gravity would also be down to one-half 
that of Earth.  These were definitely not ideal working conditions. 
 
She’d just finished removing the transtator from its housing when the visual detection alarm she’d set up went 
off.  It startled her and caused her to bump her head.  The string of invectives she uttered would put a deck 
hand on a Tellerite freighter to shame.  Of course your average deck hand didn’t know even half the languages 
she was cursing in anyway. 
 
Finally calming herself, she progressed with her work.  After all, it wasn’t the active sensor alarm.  That alarm 
would indicate she might not have long to live.  Still, being reduced to using cameras that only worked with 
visible light as a means of detection meant there was no way to know how long ago the event detected 
actually occurred.  Since no other alarms had gone off and the shuttle hadn’t self-destructed, there was 
nothing she could do about the situation other than continue her repairs and hope she wasn’t found. 
 
However, she couldn’t completely put the thought out of her mind that at any moment a transporter locking 
signal would be detected and the containment fields on the anti-mater pods would drop, thus rendering her 
just so many free floating atoms.  The stress caused her to sweat and she ended up having to wipe her brow 
every so often to keep it out of her eyes. 
 
The only saving grace of the thought about dying in a warp core breach was that she wouldn’t have to face 
whatever tortures HE was sure to put her through if she was taken alive.  She’d witnessed examples of HIS 
handy work when HE was wanting to make a point and knew that her escape and crippling of HIS ship would 
put her at the top of the list for some creative means of prolonging her suffering and ultimate death.  Being 
ejected into space without any protection would be a great kindness in comparison to what she would face if 
taken alive. 
 
To be continued.......... 
 


